
 

 
 

 
Note:   The reports contained within this agenda are for consideration and should not be construed as Council policy 

unless and until adopted.  Should Members require further information relating to any reports, please contact 
the Chief Executive Officer or the Chairperson.  

 
 
 
Notice is hereby given that an ordinary meeting of the Finance, Audit & Risk Subcommittee will be 
held on: 
 

Date:  
Time: 
Meeting Room: 
Venue: 
 

Wednesday 28 June 2017 

4.00 pm 

Council Chambers 
Horowhenua District Council 
Levin 

 

Finance, Audit & Risk Subcommittee 
 

OPEN AGENDA 
 

 

 
 MEMBERSHIP 
 
Chairperson Mr Philip Jones  
Deputy Chair Cr Barry Judd   
Members Mayor Michael Feyen  
 Deputy Mayor Wayne Bishop  
 Cr Ross Brannigan  
 Cr Ross Campbell  
 Cr Neville Gimblett  
 Cr Victoria Kaye-Simmons  
 Cr Jo Mason  
 Cr Christine Mitchell  
 Cr Piri-Hira Tukapua  
 Cr Bernie Wanden  
Reporting Officer Mr Doug Law (Chief Financial Officer) 
Meeting Secretary Mrs Karen Corkill  

 
Contact Telephone: 06 366 0999 

Postal Address: Private Bag 4002, Levin 5540 
Email: enquiries@horowhenua.govt.nz  

Website: www.horowhenua.govt.nz 

Full Agendas are available on Council’s website 
www.horowhenua.govt.nz 

Full Agendas are also available to be collected from: 
Horowhenua District Council Service Centre, 126 Oxford Street, Levin 

Foxton Service Centre/Library, Clyde Street, Foxton, 
Shannon Service Centre/Library, Plimmer Terrace, Shannon  

and Te Takeretanga o Kura-hau-po/Library, Bath Street, Levin 
 

mailto:enquiries@horowhenua.govt.nz
www.horowhenua.govt.nz
file://///infospd005/InfoCouncil/InfoCouncilWork/Clients/Horowhenua/Templates/Inserts/www.horowhenua.govt.nz


 

 

 
 
 



Finance, Audit & Risk Subcommittee 

28 June 2017  
 

 

 Page 3 
 

ITEM TABLE OF CONTENTS PAGE 

 

PROCEDURAL 

1 Apologies 5  

2 Public Participation 5  

3 Late Items 5  

4 Declarations of Interest 5  

5 Confirmation of Minutes – 5 April 2017 5 

6 Announcements  5  

 

REPORTS 

7 Reports 

7.1 Financial Report for the eleven months to 31 May 2017 7 

7.2 Audit Engagement and Arrangement letters 15 

7.3 Horowhenua District Council's risk of future involvement in the LAPP 

fund insurance facility 57 

7.4 Health and Safety Quarterly Report to 31 May 2017 61 

7.5 Treasury Report  71 

7.6 Standard and Poors Credit Rating 73 

7.7 Projects Update June 2017 85 

7.8 Statutory Rates Write Off 87 

7.9 Risk Management Update 89 

7.10 Monitoring Report - Issues Identified during the 30 June 2015 Audit 95   

 

IN COMMITTEE 

8 Procedural motion to exclude the public 105  

C1 Peer Review of the Internal Auditor's Review of Sensitive Expenditure 105   

 

 





Finance, Audit & Risk Subcommittee 

28 June 2017  
 

 

 Page 5 
 

 
 
1 Apologies   
 
2 Public Participation 
 

Notification to speak is required by 12 noon on the day of the meeting. Further information is 
available on www.horowhenua.govt.nz or by phoning 063660999. 

 
3 Late Items 
 

To consider, and if thought fit, to pass a resolution to permit the Council to consider any 
further items which do not appear on the Agenda of this meeting and/or the meeting to be 
held with the public excluded. 

Such resolution is required to be made pursuant to Section 46A(7) of the Local 
Government Official Information and Meetings Act 1987, and the Chairperson must advise:  
(i) The reason why the item was not on the Agenda, and 
(ii) The reason why the discussion of this item cannot be delayed until a subsequent 

meeting.  
 
4 Declarations of Interest 
 

Members are reminded of their obligation to declare any conflicts of interest they might have 
in respect of the items on this Agenda.  

 
5 Confirmation of Minutes  

 
5.1 Meeting minutes Finance, Audit & Risk Subcommittee - 5 April 2017 

 
6 Announcements  
 
 

http://www.horowhenua.govt.nz/
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Financial Report for the eleven months to 31 May 2017 

File No.: 17/292 
 

    

 

1. Purpose 

To present to the Finance, Audit & Risk Subcommittee the financial report for the eleven 
months to 31 May 2017. 

 

2. Recommendation 

2.1 That Report 17/292 on Financial Report for the eleven months to 31 May 2017 be received.  

2.2 That this matter or decision be recognised as not significant in terms of s76 of the Local 
Government Act 2002. 

 

3. Issues for Consideration 

As included in the attached report. 
 

Attachments 
No. Title Page 

A  Financial Reporting - Monthly Report - 31 May 2017 - AGENDA copy 8 

      

 

Confirmation of statutory compliance 
 
In accordance with section 76 of the Local Government Act 2002, this report is approved as: 

a. containing sufficient information about the options and their benefits and costs, bearing in 
mind the significance of the decisions; and, 

b. is based on adequate knowledge about, and adequate consideration of, the views and 
preferences of affected and interested parties bearing in mind the significance of the 
decision. 

Signatories 

Author(s) Doug Law 
Chief Financial Officer 

  
 

Approved by Doug Law 
Chief Financial Officer 
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Executive Summary 
 

A. Trends and Activity of Interest 
 
1. Resource Consenting 

 177 consents have been lodged and 178 approved as at 31 May 2017 against 134 
respectively for the whole of 2015/16. Approved consents include consents under 
process at 30 June 2016. 

 77 subdivision consents approved as at 31 May 2017 compared to 32 for the whole of 
2015/16. 

 182 new allotments have been created in 2016/17, 41 Greenbelt Residential, 63 
Residential and 78 Rural. 

 
2. Building Consents 

 Value of consents issued as at 31 May 2017 is $80,122,730 against $67,409,121 as at 
the same time in 2015/2016 year. 

 177 new dwelling consents at 31 May 2017 against 164 for the same period in the 
2015/2016 year. 

 There was a 67% increase in the number of building consents lodged with Council in May 
2017 compared to May 2016, (80 compared to 54). 

 
In respect of building consents the consent numbers overall are tracking very similar to last 
year, but we are continuing to see the increasing value of the work being done in residential 
additions & alterations as well as new builds. 

 

B. Financial Performance 

Council has achieved a surplus of $556,000 as at 31 May 2017 against a budgeted surplus of 
$3,461,000.  

This is due mainly to the delay in receipt of Capital subsidies ($4.5m) for; 

 Te Awahou project ($3.9m), and  

 delayed roading projects, and the subsidy on these ($0.6m).  

This grant and subsidy income is related to capital projects, as opposed to operational 
expenditure, Council still shows an operational surplus and so continues to “balance the 
budget”. This trend (lower than budgeted operational surplus) may continue if subsidies for Te 
Awahou are not received before balance date of 30 June. 

Council continues to “balance the budget” in relation to how it is calculated for the prudential 
bench mark. However, if the grant/subsidy income estimated for June does not eventuate we 
may not “balance the budget” at year end. This is very similar to the position for last financial 
year for the same reasons. Refer to the explanation on depreciation expense below for further 
commentary on Council’s financial result. 

This decrease in capital subsidy income has been offset by lower operational expenditure 
($0.59m) mainly in; 

 external interest under budget $0.49m  

 other expenditure under budget $0.49m, offset by 

 loss on disposal of assets $0.35m  

Lower external interest cost has been achieved due to lower interest rates than assumed in 
the Annual Plan coupled with lower debt. Our cost of funds has dropped during the year from 
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4.61% to currently 4.15% against an Annual Plan assumption of 5.25%. Also our debt is $9m 
less than budgeted due to the delays in capital projects.  $10m worth of the current year’s 
capital works programme has been deferred to the 2017/18 financial year.  No valuations 
have been done as yet for derivatives (swaps). 

 
Other expenditure can be broken up further; 

 Maintenance under budget  $1.3m 

 Professional services Over budget $0.5m 
 

Lower maintenance has primarily occurred in; 

 Wastewater $235k (Levin, Foxton and Waitarere),  

 Stormwater $161k,  

 Solid Waste $130k (Landfill and recycling),  

 Subsidised Roading $260k,  

 Property $103k, and  

 Community Facilities Activities $282k (Parks and Reserves).  

Wastewater is expected to be fully expended with a June contract claim of $183k expected. 

Stormwater had a budget provision for a flood event which has not occurred as yet. 

Solid Waste has had lower than expected cost with green waste and recycling stations but is 
expected to be near budget by 30 June 2017. 

Roading has experienced both weather related delays as well as a shortage of contractors to 
carry out the works in a timely way. 

Property has underspent budgets 

 Asset management $25k 

 Professional services $28k 

 Reactive maintenance $13k 

 Maintenance general property $42k 

Parks and Reserves 

 Planned garden maintenance costs less than original budget approximately $37k 

 Planned tree maintenance trending less than original budget $30k 

 $30k asset management under 

 $37k mowing under 

 $139k general contract works under 
 

The Property team expect that expenditure in property, parks and reserves will in general 
terms match their budgets by the end of the year so are not expecting any significant savings 
in operational expenditure. 

 
The higher professional services are in the; 

 CEO’s department $215k,  

 Planning and Regulatory $117k,  

 Property $239,  

 Representation and Community Leadership $119k, but lower in 
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  Solid waste $130,and  

 Strategic planning $129 

Higher professional services in the CE’s department relate to consultancy costs in relation to 
the growth response work progamme  that was unbudgeted for.  It is expected that some of 
these costs may be recoverable as part of the O2NL expressway project.  Discussions around 
funding with NZTA are underway. 

Planning and Regulatory has needed to employ additional resources to meet staff shortages 
while meeting our statutory timeframes for building and resource consents. There is increased 
income to offset this expenditure. 

The Property variance arose from an uncorrected budget error from the Annual Plan where 
savings related to a new contract were accounted for twice by mistake. 

Representation and community leadership professional services relates primarily to work on 
the Levin Main street that was not budgeted for, but for which we have received subsidy from 
NZTA. 

Lower expenditure for professional services for strategic planning relate to delays in some 
projects related to the District Plan review, including significant cultural areas. 

Depreciation expense. 

Year-to-date (YTD) depreciation has increased by $70k as major projects in Business 
Services and Aquatics are capitalised. These represent assets of an operational nature.  

Council is in the process of finalising the asset values for infrastructural assets which will also 
put upward pressure on depreciation expense.  As the assets are being valued as at 1 July 
2016 Council will incur depreciation for a full year on any increase in value. Currently the 
depreciation figure for the infrastructural assets is the YTD budget figure pending the 
completion of the revaluation exercise. This increase in depreciation combined with Council 
receiving less than budgeted subsidy revenue (as mentioned elsewhere in this report) will 
mean that council will most likely show a deficit at year end. The next LTP budgets for rate 
funding of depreciation and depreciation expense will also be affected, increasing both and 
putting some increased rate pressure into water, wastewater and stormwater targeted rates. 
These rates affect urban properties in all towns within the district. 

On the income side 

 rates income is lower by $0.39m, 

 User charges income is above budget by $0.58m,   

 Other revenue is above budget by $0.4m,  

Rates income is lower due to reduced Water-by-meter income $0.3m and rates penalty 
income $0.2m offset by higher general and targeted rates income. Rates penalty income is 
driven by the fact that we no longer apply penalties to Maori land rates as these properties 
form part of the area where collection has proven difficult. Adding penalties to what amounts 
to uncollectable rates income only compounds the issue and ends up being written off after 6 
years in any case. 

Water –by meter income will increase once an error in calculation to one supplier is correctly 
invoiced. 

User charges income is above budget by $0.58m due to higher income in Solid waste from 
unbudgeted Waste rebate income. While higher connection fees for water and waste water 
account for the increased income from these activities. 

 
Other revenue is above budget by $0.4m primarily due to unbudgeted income from; 

 elections income for Horizons and the DHB ($81k) , 
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 Shannon wastewater farm ($90k) income from irrigation lease,  

 external payroll processing ($54k), while  

 roading income relating to petrol tax and sundry charges is above budget by $51k. 

 
Doug Law 
Chief Financial Officer 
21 June 2017 
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Operational Summary 
Total revenue Total expenditure Total surplus/(deficit)

73%

$31.26m

$43.05m

101%

$43.05m

$42.49m

146%

$12.64m

$8.62m

146%

$73.75m

$50.45m

9%

$2.89m

$31.26m

7%

$2.89m

$43.05m

136%

$73.75m

$10.00m

Committed bank facility to enable us to borrow at least 10% of our current external debt 

immediately, currently we can borrow 5% more than our current debt. Net debt is external 

debt less cash at bank.

S U S T A I N A B I L I T Y

     Net Interest 

     Operating revenue

7% of operating revenue is paid in interest. Our set limit is 20% of operating revenue. Net 

interest is interest paid less interest received.  Operating expenditure includes 

deprecation and excludes loss on derivatives, landfill liability and loss on asset 

revaluations. 

Available financial accommodation to external 

     Net debt

     Undrawn committed facilities

With net borrowing of $73.75m we are still under the set limit of 175% of projected 

revenue. Total net borrowing is external borrowling less cash at bank.

Interest to rates revenue (LGFA Cov.)

     Net Interest 

     Rates revenue

9% of rates revenue is paid in interest. Our set limit is 25% of rates revenue.  Net interest 

is interest paid less interest received. Rates revenue excludes penalties  and includes 

water supply by meter and gross of remissions.

Interest to operating revenue (LGFA Cov.)

     Capital expenditure

     Depreciation

     Total projected operating revenue

73% of operating revenue is derived from rates revenue. Rates revenue excludes 

penalties  and includes water supply by meter and gross of remissions. Operating 

revenue excludes vested assets, development contributions, asset revaluation gains and 

gains on derivatives. 

Balance budget ratio

     Operating revenue

     Operating expenditure

Operating revenue should be equal or more than operating expenditure. Operating 

revenue excludes vested assets, development contributions, asset revaluation gains and 

gains on derivatives. Operating expenditure include deprecation and excludes loss on 

derivatives, landfill liability and loss on asset revaluations. Year to date revenue is 1% 

more than operating expenditure.

Essential services ratio

     Rates revenue

     Operating revenue

Capital expenditure should be equal or more than depreciation for essential services, for 

year to date capex is 46% more than depreciation

Net Debt to total projected revenue

     Total net borrowing

Rates to operating revenue

$43.049m $42.493m $0.556m

is 7% less than the total 

budget of $46.831m

is2% less than the total 

budget of $43.370m

is 84% less than the total 

budgeted surplus of 

$3.461m
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Total gross borrowing by activity  $m

7%

4%

17%

4%

1%

5%
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10%

Rates debtors % with arrears 

$226

$106
$70

$44
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Capital 
To meet growth To improve service To replace

$1.535m $11.497m $7.862m
is 70% less than the YTD 

budget of $4.993m

is30% less than the TD 

budget of $16.616m

is 35% less than the total 

budget of $12.183m
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Audit Engagement and Arrangement letters 

File No.: 17/297 
 

    

 

1. Purpose 

To deliver to the FAR Subcommittee the three letters regarding the Audit New Zealand audit 
assignment for the next 3 financial years 2016/17, 2017/18, 2018/19, but with particular 
emphasis on the audit for the 2016/17 financial year. 

 

2. Recommendation 

2.1 That Report 17/297 Audit Engagement and Arrangement letters be received.  

2.2 That this matter or decision be recognised as not significant in terms of s76 of the Local 
Government Act 2002. 

2.3 That the letters from Audit New Zealand be signed by the Mayor on behalf of the 
Horowhenua District Council 

2.4 That an Extraordinary Finance Audit and Risk Subcommittee meeting be set for 30 August 
2017 to approve the recommended adoption of Annual Report to Council. 

 

3. Background/Previous Council Decisions 

3.1 Each audit assignment is for a period of three years before being reviewed for another three 
years. Our audit cycle for three years begins with the audit this year, 2016/17. Audit New 
Zealand has delivered to us three letters: 
 
1. The Audit Proposal Letter (APL) which sets out the audit fee for the next three years 

has been through a moderation process with the Office of the Auditor-General. Note 
that Audit NZ is a subsidiary of the Office of the Auditor General and carries out audit 
assignments on behalf of the auditor General. Only The Auditor General can appoint 
Council’s auditor; Council is unable, under the Public Audit Act, to appoint its own 
auditor. 

2. The Audit Engagement Letter (AEL) which sets out the Council’s responsibilities and 
the Audit Director’s responsibilities as Appointed Auditor. Audit NZ issues this letter 
when it issues a new APL and it remains in place over the same period (3 years). It 
avoids the need for Audit NZ’s responsibilities to be repeated in the Audit 
Arrangements Letter each year. 

3. The Audit Arrangements Letter (AAL) sets out the areas of audit focus and the audit 
logistics for the current year. 

 
3.2 While the letters are in final form and ready for printing and signing once they have been 

approved, the AAL and APL can be treated as draft documents. While the AEL is a more 
formal document sent to Council from Audit NZ on behalf of the Auditor General. The other 
letters are more specific and can be subject to Councillor input and negotiation. 

4. Issues for Consideration 
 

4.1 Normally the Audit Director, Debbie Perera, would be available to speak to the 
Subcommittee about these letters. However Debbie is unavailable on 28 June at the time of 
the meeting but has made herself available to meet with the Chair, Mayor and Officers 
earlier on the 28th. 
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4.2 The APL sets out the proposed fee structure for the three years. The coming audit 
represents a 4% increase on last years budgeted fees and 5.5% on what was actually 
charged. Councilors attention is drawn to the fact that the actual hours, above budgeted 
hours, disclosed in doing the 2016 audit did not affect the final audit fee for last year’s audit. 

The 2017/18 Annual Plan has $145,000 as the Annual Report Audit budget against the Audit 
NZ estimate of $149,000. 

4.3 Also, the audit of the LTP, which will occur early in 2018, is over and above the fee disclosed 
in the APL and not included in this letter. The LTP audit will be subject to its own 
appointment criteria, which will come to Council at a later date. Council has budgeted $85k 
for this audit. The last LTP audit costs were $83k. 

4.4 The AAL is more focused on the audit that will occur for the 2016/17 financial year. It sets 
out the various responsibilities of Audit and HDC as well as the areas that the Auditor 
General is looking into across all of New Zealand Local Government. This year that area is 
water. Not all aspects of this will affect us as some areas relate to regional council 
responsibilities as well e.g. “improving the quality of our rivers, lakes and other water 
bodies”. 

4.5 The letter also points out some key milestone dates on page 6, the most important of these 
are; 

 Draft financial statements available for audit 7 August. 

Note that this is 2 days prior to the next Finance, Audit and Risk (FAR) 
Subcommittee meeting scheduled for 9 August, where, normally, the Subcommittee 
would satisfy itself and gain assurance from management about the adequacy of 
draft before being released to audit.  

The financial statements are similar to what Council receives in a quarterly report 
except the service performance non-financial reporting. Therefore, the Subcommittee 
will be able to see the financial result, including the depreciation effect of the 
infrastructural asset valuations as well as the increase in values. It will also show the 
debt levels and changes in debt. Reporting against the non-financial service levels 
will also be available as part of the Quarterly report for June that will be on the 
agenda for that meeting. 

 Final audit begins on 14 August for a fortnight 

 Annual report available for audit 14 August. This is the full Annual Report including 
the Mayor/CE’s overview. 

 Final financial statements available for audit 28 August. 

The Subcommittee may want to call an extra-ordinary meeting at this point to review 
and recommend adoption of the Annual Report to Council. Any changes to the report 
from that which was reviewed at the 9 August FAR meeting would be as a result of 
issues raised and settled with audit during the audit process. This may be an 
opportunity to ask the audit director to attend the meeting to discuss the final report. 

 Verbal audit clearance 29 September, in time for inclusion of the Annual Report 
adoption on the Council agenda for the scheduled full council meeting of 11 October. 

 Audit opinion issued 11 October for the adoption at the Council meeting of that day. 
Of note here is that Council cannot delegate the adoption of the Annual Report to a 
subcommittee. 

4.6 The FAR Subcommittee has, therefore, one and possibly two opportunities to review the 
Annual Report before its adoption by Council on 11 October, i.e. 9 August and any 
extraordinary subcommittee meeting on or about 28 August. Note there is a Council meeting 
set for 30 August. The next available FAR Subcommittee meeting is set for the 20 
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September. This meeting is too late in the process as it is close to the audit clearance date 
of 29 September. 

 

Attachments 
No. Title Page 

A  Audit NZ Engagement Letter 2017 - 2019 18 

B  Audit NZ  arrangements letter 2016/17 audit 31 

C  Audit NZ Proposal and fee setting Letter 2017-19 50 

      
 

Confirmation of statutory compliance 
 
In accordance with section 76 of the Local Government Act 2002, this report is approved as: 

a. containing sufficient information about the options and their benefits and costs, bearing in 
mind the significance of the decisions; and, 

b. is based on adequate knowledge about, and adequate consideration of, the views and 
preferences of affected and interested parties bearing in mind the significance of the 
decision. 

Signatories 

Author(s) Doug Law 
Chief Financial Officer 

  
 

Approved by Doug Law 
Chief Financial Officer 
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Horowhenua District Council's risk of future 
involvement in the LAPP fund insurance facility 

File No.: 17/299 
 

    

 

1. Purpose 

Horowhenua District Council is a member of the Local Authority Protection Programme 
(LAPP) Fund to protect underground 3 waters assets from disasters like the Christchurch 
and Kaikoura earthquakes. It is set up as a charitable trust whereby members contribute to a 
fund that, along with reinsurance cover, will pay for the re-establishment of assets following 
a major event. The issue has been, since the Christchurch event, that the fund has faced 
financial pressure and competition from the private insurance market. Members have been 
leaving to the point that it is timely to review Council’s continued involvement with LAPP. 

 

2. Recommendation 

2.1 That Report 17/299 on Horowhenua District Council's risk of future involvement in the LAPP 
fund insurance facility be received.  

2.2 That this matter or decision be recognised as not significant in terms of s76 of the Local 
Government Act 2002. 

2.3 That the Subcommittee continue to review the risks associated with continued LAPP 
membership and review its membership before April 2018 in time for a possible withdrawal 
from LAPP. 

 

3. Background/Previous Council Decisions 

3.1 LAPP was set up in 1993 by most of the 70 odd local government entities at the time, to 
establish a fund for the reinstatement of loss or damage of, what was at the time, generally 
uninsurable local government infrastructural assets. 

3.2 Only those authorities that are contributing to the fund are eligible for distributions in the 
event of loss or damage. 

3.3 The fund was built up over successive years through contributions from a large membership 
base of most of the local government sector entities including cities like Christchurch and 
Wellington.  

3.4 The fund was exhausted by one major event, the Christchurch Earthquake. This has meant 
the Trust has had to rebuild the fund to enable it to cover a future event. It was able to do so 
but not to the extent it had previously as many members had left the Trust. It also shifted its 
focus to disaster cover only which meant that the normal losses for minor events needed to 
be insured through the normal materials damage insurance. It also began to look at the 
divergent risk profiles of the member councils whereby it began to levy higher contributions 
from those Council’s with a higher risks. Hence, the Wellington Region group of councils 
exiting the fund. 

3.5 It has again been tested with the Kaikoura event but not to the same extent as Christchurch, 
as the trust believe that they will not need to call on reinsurers to cover the level of loss or 
damage cause by that event.  

3.6 As at 30 June 2016 the Trust had 32 members mainly rural and provincial councils but 
including the likes of Invercargill City, Nelson City, Palmerston North City, Hastings District, 
New Plymouth District, Whanagrei District amongst others. Christchurch remained a 
member however, although contributing to the rebuild of the fund, was ineligible to receive 
any further distributions from the fund.  
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3.7 In our region Rangitikei, Manawatu, Horowhenua and Palmerston North were members as 
at 30 June 2016. We have since had confirmation that both Rangitikei and Manawatu have 
withdrawn from Trust membership, with anecdotal evidence of further withdrawals 
elsewhere. The reason for the district councils in our region leaving appears to be a steep 
increase in contributions relating to the risk associated with volcanic ash from mounts 
Ruapehu and/or Taranaki volcanic eruptions. 

3.8 The private sector Insurers have been active in the disaster insurance market and were 
offering competitive insurance products through, in our case, the MW LASS insurance 
buying group. 

3.9 The issue is the financial risk associated with the financial viability and ability of the fund to 
cover future events with an ever reducing membership base and therefore size of fund. This 
will become especially important if and when central government changes its current policy 
of funding 60% of any losses to one where it will only cover losses for major events if at all. 
This means that Councils will need to cover 100% of their assets except in exceptional 
circumstances where the disaster event is regional or national in its significance. 

4. Issues for Consideration 
 

4.1 Council cannot, at this stage, exit from membership of the fund for the 2017/18 financial 
year. Although Council gave notice of intention to exit in April 2017 a decision to exit and 
notice of withdrawal was required by 31 May to actually move away from the LAPP Fund.  

4.2 The LAPP contribution for the next financial year is $127,821.65, an increase of 11% on 
2016/17. The reason for the increase has been given as rising reinsurance costs following 
the Hurunui-Kaikoura earthquake coupled with the removal of a 10% discount from last year 
that was funded from LAPP’s investment income. This investment income is now needed to 
rebuild the fund. 

4.3 Reinsurance for next year has been increased to cover 3 events from the current 2 events. 
The levels of the events are for a $50m, $90m and $100m (at 100%) and can be used in any 
order. 

4.4 For Council to derive a distribution the threshold must be $1m but once that threshold is 
reached the claim deductible will be $400k. The claim threshold is the amount of damage 
which must be reached before a member can make a LAPP claim, and the deductible is the 
amount the member pays towards the claim once the threshold has been reached. 

4.5 LAPP contributions are made up of reinsurance premiums as well as fund contributions; 
however the relative amounts are not disclosed. This makes them difficult to compare with a 
straight insurance option that is only for insurance premium with no fund contribution. 

4.6 There are many pros and cons related to both membership in LAPP against the private 
sector insurance offer. Given that we cannot leave in the short-term at least a further more in 
depth report will be made in the new calendar year to further evaluate the different options. 

4.7 While the membership in LAPP may have reduced, members cannot take their share of the 
fund with them so the remaining fund is shared around fewer remaining members, thus 
increasing their share of the fund. The question remains unanswered is whether that level of 
funding is enough to cover the insurance needs of those members and does the fund have 
the financial ability to pay out on any claims. These will be researched and become clear in 
the next few months.  

4.8 Central Government has intimated that it would withdraw its 60% cover for any disaster 
other than truly catastrophic disasters but has made no decision as yet and is unlikely to do 
so until sometime after the election.  

4.9 Some benefits that the LAPP fund has given members in the past are; 
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a. Faster turn-a –round for claims. Christchurch saw considerable delay in payment 
for the Private sector reinsurers (5 Years) creating a cash flow problem. 

b. Trustees are all local government people sympathetic to local government issues, 
they know the sector and are focused solely on the sector, they have a track record 
of helping councils in considering claims that are not “technically” covered by 
straight insurance. For instance, the three councils affected by the Hurunui-
Kaikoura earthquake were given $1m each upfront before filing a claim. This would 
have helped their respective cash-flows considerably. 

c. LAPP is a charitable trust and is not for profit 
d. LAPP did have 32 members; the high risk Wellington group of Councils are no 

longer members. 
e.  Christchurch City and Waimakariri District were members contributing with no 

ability to receive a distribution. Current membership details are unknown at this 
point in time. 

f. LAPP offers a risk profiling services to tailor needs to individual Council assets and 
risks which are now more focused on risk setting members premiums. 

g. LAPP meets the recovery costs after damage; 
i. Demolition 
ii. Higher demand surge labour and material costs  
iii. Extra costs in reinstatement. 
iv. Will pay (in addition to the “sum insured”) temporary emergency 

repair costs and emergency response costs. 
 

4.10 The private sector alternative would likely see; 
a. A lower premium $26k, from the contribution which also includes an element of fund 

build–up 
b. Lower excess/deductible $250k against $400k for LAPP 
c. Higher programme limit $125m against $120m For LAPP 
d. Full reinstatement as opposed to the two $90m and $50m reinstatements from 

LAPP 
e. The elements covered by the insurance need to be researched to compare with 

LAPP item (g) above. 
4.11 To summarise, the private insurance option is 21% cheaper, has a lower excess and a 

higher limit, it also provides with both contract and claims certainty. Aon believe that this 
option will be more stable in the long term simply because the larger global insurance 
market is better able to withstand and absorb losses than a smaller local mutual fund – 
especially in a natural hazard prone country. This programme has 38 other councils (now 
including 6 out of the 7 MW LASS councils).     

4.12 The MW Lass private sector insurance product will not be reviewed until 1 November 2018, 
as it was set for a two year period in 2016. Council Officers will continue to monitor the risk 
and seek more information from both LAPP and AON to base our decision about future 
LAPP membership. 

 

Attachments 
There are no attachments for this report.     
 

Confirmation of statutory compliance 
 
In accordance with section 76 of the Local Government Act 2002, this report is approved as: 

a. containing sufficient information about the options and their benefits and costs, bearing in 
mind the significance of the decisions; and, 

b. is based on adequate knowledge about, and adequate consideration of, the views and 
preferences of affected and interested parties bearing in mind the significance of the 
decision. 



Finance, Audit & Risk Subcommittee 

28 June 2017  
 

 

Horowhenua District Council's risk of future involvement in the LAPP fund insurance facility Page 60 

 

Signatories 

Author(s) Doug Law 
Chief Financial Officer 

  
 

Approved by Doug Law 
Chief Financial Officer 
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Health and Safety Quarterly Report to 31 May 2017 

File No.: 17/286 
 

    

 

1. Purpose 

To provide an update to Elected Members on health and safety matters at Horowhenua 
District Council for the previous three months. 

 

2. Recommendation 

2.1 That Report 17/286 on Health and Safety Quarterly Report to 31 May 2017 be received.  

2.2 That this matter or decision be recognised as not significant in terms of s76 of the Local 
Government Act 2002. 

 

3. Background/Previous Council Decisions 

3.1 As a result of the last meeting, a query was raised by Elected Members regarding the use of 
the term ‘Officer’ as it pertains to an Elected Member.  An explanation is provided in the 
attached report. 

3.2 During the previous meeting a question was asked by Elected Members about the apparent 
complexity of the Wellbeing Framework.  Further information is provided in the attached 
report for consideration. 

4. Issues for Consideration 
 

4.1 The attached report will include information about actions taken by the Health and Safety 
Committee regarding continuous improvement of health and safety practices and processes 
at HDC; any significant matters arising; completed site audits; and an overview of the Health 
and Safety Committee’s action plans. 

4.2 A copy of Council’s Wellbeing Framework is attached for your information.  This framework 
outlines Council’s commitment to psychosocial as well as physiological health and safety of 
our staff.  Council has also undertaken a number of initiatives under this Wellbeing 
Framework umbrella included in the accompanying report. 

 

Attachments 
No. Title Page 

A  H&S Quarterly Report  63 

B  HR Strategy -  Wellbeing Framework VERSION(2) - 20 Apr 2016(2) 69 

      
 

Confirmation of statutory compliance 
 
In accordance with section 76 of the Local Government Act 2002, this report is approved as: 

a. containing sufficient information about the options and their benefits and costs, bearing in 
mind the significance of the decisions; and, 

b. is based on adequate knowledge about, and adequate consideration of, the views and 
preferences of affected and interested parties bearing in mind the significance of the 
decision. 
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Signatories 

Author(s) Denise Weir 
People & Capability Manager 

  
 

Approved by David Clapperton 
Chief Executive 
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1. HEALTH AND SAFETY MATTERS  

 

a. Your role 
 

 Prior to the new legislation coming into force as of 4 April 2016, there was some debate about 

whether or not Elected Members were considered ‘Officers’ under the Health and Safety at Work Act 

2015 (HSWA).  We can confirm that according to the HSWA, an Officer is someone who has 

sufficient authority to make governance decisions that affect a whole or substantial part of the 

business, therefore this includes Elected Members and the Chief Executive.  The term ‘Officer’ in 

this context is not to be confused with HDC staff known as Officers in the general day-to-day 

business of Council. 

 Under the HSWA, an Officer must exercise due diligence to make sure that the PCBU (Person 

Conducting Business or Undertaking) complies with its health and safety duties.  While the Act does 

not intend for this to be at the day-to-day management of health and safety, it is important that our 

Elected Members are aware at a high level.  

 Under the ‘Health and Safety Guide:  Good Governance for Directors’ (Institute for Directors, 

WorkSafe NZ, March 2016), it states that “it is important to distinguish between governance and 

management practices.  Officers (Governance) should focus on determining the organisation’s 

purpose, developing an effective governance culture, holding management to account and ensuring 

effective compliance.” 

 

b. Overview from previous three months 
 

 Health and Safety Committee: There is now a larger Committee working proactively on the day-to- 
day operations with representatives from across the Council groups.  Action Plans are now in place 
and activities are being worked through by each sub-committee with reports back occurring at the 
monthly meeting. The H&S policy has been reviewed and rebranded. This is now with the leadership 
team for signing. We are on track for this review to be completed by 31 July 2017. A review of our 
incident reporting processes has occurred to ensure these are still up to date. Further H&S 
processes are currently being transferred to our process management system to make them easy 
for staff to find and use daily.  Further information below outlines the vision, plan goals and aims for 
the action plan in this area. 

 Health and Safety Contractor Sub-Committee:  A contractor management sub-committee has 
been formed and is working through an action plan. Items being reviewed currently include 
contractor H&S incidents, site audits, and contractor management training strategy. Further 
information below outlines the vision, plan goals and aims for the action plan in this area.  

 Health and Safety Wellbeing Sub-Committee: The wellbeing sub-committee has been very 
proactive over the last 3 months. Flu shots were offered to staff and 51 staff took this opportunity. 
These were delivered by a nurse onsite across 3 sites making this easier for staff. A pink ribbon 
breakfast was held with staff purchasing a ticket to attend and various merchandise was on sale. A 
goal to raise $500 was initially identified; we managed to double this raising a total of $1178 which 
was donated to the Breast Cancer Foundation. This was well attended by staff and very informative. 
A number of staff members are participating in Junk Free June this month which included a nutrition 
chat by a qualified staff member. This was well received by staff and a good use of internal 
knowledge to educate staff on healthy eating.  
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 Health and Safety Te Takere Committee: The Health and Safety Committee now includes 3 
members of staff working at Te Takeretanga o Kura-hau-po. An action plan to fully integrate H&S in 
this area has been developed and dates are being worked through.  

 Completed Site Audits by H & S Committee: Site audit zones and a calendar have been created 
for the next 12months. This is applicable to all areas of the business and involves an audit of at least 
one zone every month. 2 audits have been completed so far. The audit checklist looks at floors, fire 
safety, lighting, chemical safety, electrical, plant and equipment, first aid, food safety, storage, 
ergonomics, staff amenities and any other general items for the area being audited. The first audit 
identified a fire escape sign that needed to be moved. This work has been completed.  

 Health and Safety Training: 

o PeopleSafe – All new staff receive this training as part of their onboarding programme. These 

sessions are held as required.  

 Notifiable Events:  There were no notifiable events in the last quarter regarding injuries/illnesses or 
incidents. 

 Working with other organisations:  Council have participated in the MW LASS H & S Stakeholder 
Forum meeting where a collaborative approach to sharing information and resources is in train.   
 

Areas of concern: 

 A focus area for next quarter is training and staff engagement. Ensuring staff at all levels understand 
their responsibilities and the importance of H&S in the workplace. A number of initiatives will be 
implemented to ensure all learning styles are targeted.  

Focus for next Quarter: 

 Internal H & S Audits: Zone audits to continue over the next 3 months with a full audit scheduled to 
be completed by the end of August.  

 Fire Wardens: A review of fire wardens and training is currently underway. This will continue next 
quarter to ensure all areas of the business are covered with trained wardens and backups.  

 H&S Manual: A review calendar will be developed for our H&S Manual. This will ensure that we are 
regularly reviewing this document and updating it as required ensuring we are continuously 
improving.  

 H&S Processes: Processes will continue to be converted to an easy format for staff to use and refer 
to on a daily basis. This will help to support the content of the H&S manual.  

 H&S Communication Plan: A centralised communication plan will be developed this quarter to 
ensure that we are regularly communicating with all staff about H&S and the various initiatives that 
are happening.  

 H&S Committee:  Signed H & S Policy completed by 31 July. Continue working on incident 
reporting and H & S process improvement to be reported on in the next quarterly report with regard 
to each of the H & S Committees. 

 H&S Wellbeing Sub-Committee:  This month is Men’s Health Month which provides us an 
opportunity to target the wellbeing of our male employees. This focuses on all areas of wellbeing and 
as part of this we will be running a men’s session chat and a fitness session. Managers are 
attending a session about mental health issues in the workplace to raise awareness and help 
improve the wellbeing of staff in this area. BNZ are regularly onsite to provide staff advice and 
information for financial wellbeing. In addition staff will be able to attend a session in this next quarter 
on a ‘Legal Health Check’ regarding legal matters like will, Property Relationships, Enduring Powers 
of Attorney, Trusts and Estates. The wellbeing wheel has been included below for your reference 
and the full document is attached. Further information below outlines the vision, plan goals and aims 
for the action plan in this area.   

 Training Plan: A training plan is currently being looked at. This will review training requirements for 
all staff and focus on engagement and promoting a safety culture.  
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 H&S Action Plans: Action Plans will continue to be used, reviewed, updated and tasks completed 
as part of operational processes.  

 Contractor Management:  List of potential contractors to be identified and invitations to be sent to 
invite them to go through the pre-qualification process.  

 Working with other organisations:  Council will contribute a presentation on the HDC Wellbeing 
Framework at the July MW LASS H & S Stakeholder Forum.  Council will participate in the Lower 
North Island Local Government H & S Forum during July at Wellington City Council. 

 External H & S Audit Recommendations:  Whilst HDC achieved Tertiary standard the ACC 
Workplace Safety Management Practices Audit Report noted that there are some ongoing 
risks/issues for the Council relating to driving, contractor management, animal control, swimming 
pools and members of the public.  The report recommended four areas for improvement: 

o Continue to look for health and safety objectives that are project based and based on 

continuous health and safety improvements. 

o Expand the review of the effectiveness of hazard management to include processes that 

have an impact on hazard management, such as incident reporting and training. 

o Consider reviewing the safety equipment inspection register to include safety equipment 

other than PPE, such as ladders forklift attachments, body harnesses and safety signage. 

o Consider a time frame for contractors to resubmit their health and safety plans and related 

health and safety documentation to ensure currency.  

c. Action Plans Overview 

 

H&S Operational Action Plan  
Vision: A consistent and co-ordinated approach is taken to the continual improvement of H&S 

Operations at HDC.    
Plans Goal: To proactively ensure that H&S Operations at HDC continue to improve and opportunities 

are developed and implemented to promote a positive safety culture.   
Aims: To achieve this goal; this plan aims to:  

 Maintain the H&S Policy and Manual to ensure up to date at all time.  

 Ensure that H&S is well managed and information is regularly provided to staff.  

 Promote a positive safety culture  

 Identify opportunities for continuous improvement for H&S at HDC.  

H&S Contract Management Action Plan   
Vision:  A consistent and co-ordinated approach to Health and Safety for all contracts becomes 
part of the day to day processes.  
Plans Goal: To proactively ensure all contracts and contractors are aware of HDC’s expectations for 

H&S. Identify and implement opportunities for improvements to H&S Practices for HDC and 
our contractors to ensure continual improvements are implemented.   

Aims: To achieve this goal; this plan aims to:  

 Identify H&S work practices between HDC and contractors. 

 Gain an understanding of contractor H&S practices. 

 Ensure contactors understand Council’s expectations for H&S practices.  

 Identify opportunities for improvements to the H&S practices and processes during the 
multiple PCBU interactions.  

 Identify and implement clear documented processes that can be used for all contractor 
interactions.  
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H&S Wellbeing Action Plan  
Vision: A consistent and co-ordinated approach is taken to the Wellbeing Policy & Framework with this 

becoming part of day to day processes for HDC.   
Plans Goal: To proactively ensure the Wellbeing Policy & Framework is implemented and opportunities 

for staff are identified and made available. Identify opportunities to run and provide activities 
which contribute to the 7 key elements of the Wellbeing Wheel while improving staff 
engagement.  

Aims: To achieve this goal; this plan aims to:  

 Review Wellbeing Policy and Framework to ensure this is current at all times.  

 Review existing programmes and activities available for staff to ensure these are 
current and relevant.  

 Organise regular awareness days and implement a regular communication plan for 
Wellbeing.  

 Identify opportunities for improvements to the H&S Wellbeing practices.  

 

d. Wellbeing Wheel  
 

The wellbeing wheel is part of the Wellbeing Policy. It covers 7 areas of wellbeing and a number of 
initiatives are just part of day to day life at Council.  
 
The wellbeing sub-committee is expanding on these initiatives and providing regular opportunities 
for staff to improve their wellbeing in all 7 areas. This committee has only been up and running for 
a couple of months and already from the information in their overview above you will see that they 
are making a positive impact. There are many more ideas on the list and work is underway to 
ensure the positive impact continues.  
 
Below you will find the wheel and a brief overview of the day to day items that are already 
available within the 7 areas. We will continue to update this list and provide you an updated list of 
programmes available to employees as these things happen.  
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Treasury Report  
File No.: 17/290 
 

    

 

1. Purpose 

To present to the Finance, Audit & Risk Subcommittee the Bancorp Treasury Report for the 
March 2017 quarter.  

 

2. Recommendation 

2.1 That Report 17/290 Treasury Report be received.  

2.2 That this matter or decision be recognised as not significant in terms of s76 of the Local 
Government Act 2002. 

 

3. Background/Previous Council Decisions 

This Quarterly Treasury report is produced by our treasury advisors, Bancorp Treasury 
Services Limited, and is produced for the benefit of Senior Management and Council. 

4. Issues for Consideration 

The first 3 months of the calendar year has seen; 
1) Trump fails to create the economic growth as anticipated after his election 
2) US FOMC has increased the US Fed Funds rate (the equivalent to NZ OCR) 

where all indicators have a positive bias 
3) The Global economic growth has started to lift as is global inflation 
4) Dairy prices have risen and Fonterra’s pay-out has also risen above $6 
5) The Reserve Bank has left the official cash rate at 1.75% which appears to be here 

through until mid-2019 
6) Banks have started to increase their retail mortgage rates as they face higher cost 

of funds competing for deposits. 
7) Immigration and tourism continue to drive growth in New Zealand 

 
Council has borrowed a net $12m this year. Our strategy was to borrow short term at the 
favourable rates 2.175% for a half yearly term. We have since (12th June) refinanced this at 
a lower interest rate of 2.075%. Council now has $12m at this rate until December 2017. I 
note from the LGFA weekly borrowing rates advice that the indicative rate has bounced back 
to 2.135%. 
 
During the quarter Council refinanced a $3m fixed rate bond at a rate of 5.05% with another 
fixed rate bond of $3m at 4.2% maturing on 15/4/2025 
 
Borrowing is higher than expected, but still lower than the Annual Plan suggested, which 
was $18m. The delay in major projects has caused this to occur; however, a delay in the 
associated capital grants and subsidies has also occurred. This has meant higher borrowing 
for the Te Awahou project in particular ahead of the associated capital grants being 
received. 
 
Council’s weighted average interest rate over all our borrowing is 4.15% down from 4.61% in 
June 2016 and 4.2% in March. This is calculated with the bank line fee and interest rate 
swaps included. 
 
Council is compliant with its Liability Management Policy (LMP).   
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Attachments 
There are no attachments for this report.      

 

Confirmation of statutory compliance 

 

In accordance with section 76 of the Local Government Act 2002, this report is approved as: 

a. containing sufficient information about the options and their benefits and costs, bearing in 

mind the significance of the decisions; and, 

b. is based on adequate knowledge about, and adequate consideration of, the views and 

preferences of affected and interested parties bearing in mind the significance of the 

decision. 

Signatories 

Author(s) Doug Law 
Chief Financial Officer 

  
 
Approved by Doug Law 

Chief Financial Officer 
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Standard and Poors Credit Rating 

File No.: 17/293 
 

    

 

1. Purpose 

To present to the Finance, Audit and Risk committee the Standard and Poors’ report on the 
review of Council’s credit rating. 

 

2. Recommendation 

2.1 That Report 17/293 Standard and Poors Credit Rating be received.  

2.2 That this matter or decision be recognised as not significant in terms of s76 of the Local 
Government Act 2002. 

 

3. Background/Previous Council Decisions 

Council has to undergo a review of its credit rating in May every year on or about the 
anniversary of obtaining the first credit rating in May 2015. 

4. Issues for Consideration 
 

On 17 May 2017 Standard and Poors (S&P) affirmed Council’s A+ long-term credit rating 
and A-1 short-term issuer rating with a stable outlook. 

However, this year they included a paragraph they have called “Downside scenario”. This 
paragraph states  

“We might lower our rating if we perceive that the council's financial 

management has deteriorated. This could occur if political disagreements 

within the council delay important fiscal decisions or lead to a 

significant deterioration in strategic planning or financial outcomes. We 

could also lower our rating if the council were to significantly boost its 

capital expenditure without offsetting adjustments to revenue or operating 

expenditure, and further weaken its liquidity coverage.” 

 
This identifies 3 risk areas; 
 

1.  The current political situation 
2. Any major changes to our capital programme without increasing revenue and 

operational expenditure 
3.  Or weaken our liquidity. 

 
The political risk is only where we fail to make “important fiscal decisions”. These could 
include a failure to adopt an Annual Plan, LTP, Rates resolutions, Financial and 
Infrastructural strategies and the like or perhaps implement plans/decisions that are 
fundamental to Council’s overall financial position/sustainability. 
 
S&P consider that, although Council has shown a lower capital spend, the expenditure need 
still exists, specifically mentioning Council’s  capital works programme which is  termed 
“poor budgeting performance” even though operational budgeting is good.  
 
S&P mark Council up for things like financial management, ability to rate and strong 
institutional and legal frameworks. They have moderated their economic outlook to “broadly 
supportive” from the previous assessment of weak.  
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S&P comment that they consider  Council’s  liquidity management to have weakened. This 
relates to the increase in the use of short-term borrowing (commonly called Commercial 
Paper or CP). This was $7m at 30 June 2016 but coupled with borrowing due within 12 
months ($9m) results in a current debt level of $16m. Currently this is $14m. S&P are of the 
opinion that the refinancing risk of this (especially the CP) was greater. This is primarily a 
result of the GFC experiences in 2008/9. However, it was argued that currently at least, this 
risk is no higher than normal especially now that LGFA provide bespoke lending at short 
notice and Council has the BNZ $10m Committed Cash Advance Facility (CAAF). Whilst 
unable to convince S&P otherwise the credit rating has not been adversely impacted. 
 
Officers are investigating what if anything can be done to reduce this liquidity risk for next 
year. It may be as simple as increasing the CAAF to $15m, but that will come at a cost. 
 

 

Attachments 
No. Title Page 

A  S & P Credit Rating Review May-17-2017 75 

      
 

Confirmation of statutory compliance 
 
In accordance with section 76 of the Local Government Act 2002, this report is approved as: 

a. containing sufficient information about the options and their benefits and costs, bearing in 
mind the significance of the decisions; and, 

b. is based on adequate knowledge about, and adequate consideration of, the views and 
preferences of affected and interested parties bearing in mind the significance of the 
decision. 

Signatories 

Author(s) Doug Law 
Chief Financial Officer 

  
 

Approved by Doug Law 
Chief Financial Officer 
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Projects Update June 2017 

File No.: 17/258 
 

    

 

1. Purpose 

To provide the Finance, Audit & Risk Subcommittee with an update on projects being 

undertaken by the Projects Team. 

 

2. Recommendation 

2.1 That Report 17/258 on Projects Update June 2017 be received.  

2.2 That this matter or decision be recognised as not significant in terms of s76 of the Local 
Government Act 2002. 

 

 

3. Background 
 
Information is provided in the attached reports. 

4. Issues for Consideration 
 
There are no issues for consideration. 

 

Attachments 
No. Title Page 

A  NE Levin Stormwater (Under Separate Cover)  

B  Levin Water Treatment Plant Upgrade (Under Separate Cover)  

C  Water Reticulation Renewals 2016/17 (Under Separate Cover)  

D  Wastewater Reticulation Renewals 2016/17 (Under Separate Cover)  

      

 

Confirmation of statutory compliance 
 
In accordance with section 76 of the Local Government Act 2002, this report is approved as: 

a. containing sufficient information about the options and their benefits and costs, bearing in 
mind the significance of the decisions; and, 

b. is based on adequate knowledge about, and adequate consideration of, the views and 
preferences of affected and interested parties bearing in mind the significance of the 
decision. 

Signatories 

Author(s) Gerry O'Neill 
Projects Manager 

 

 
 



Finance, Audit & Risk Subcommittee 

28 June 2017  
 

 

Projects Update June 2017 Page 86 

 

Approved by Gallo Saidy 
Group Manager - Infrastructure Services 
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Statutory Rates Write Off 

File No.: 17/295 
 

    

 

1. Purpose 

To approve the write off of rates and penalties that are no longer collectable under the Local 
Government (Rating) Act 2002. 

2. Recommendation 

2.1 That Report 17/295 Statutory Rates Write Off be received.  

2.2 That this matter or decision be recognised as not significant in terms of s76 of the Local 
Government Act 2002. 

2.3 That the Horowhenua District Council approves the write off of rates and penalties that are 
no longer collectable under the Local Government (Rating) Act 2002 totalling $106,654.30.   

 

3. Background/Previous Council Decisions 

S65 of the Local Government (Rating) Act 2002 imposes a limitation of time of six years for 
the recovery of rates. 

These are rates on Maori Freehold land where Council cannot use the normal debt 
collection procedures available under the Rating Act, such as selling the land.  

There are 43 rating assessment that have outstanding rates beyond the time limitation. 

 Council periodically writes off those rates where they exceed the limitation imposed by s65.  

4. Issues for Consideration 
 

Audit NZ raised the issue of write off of these rates in its audit of the 2016 Annual Report. 

Other than the fact that Council will not receive the cash for these rates there is no financial 
impact as these rates have been provided for as part of the Council’s doubtful debt 
provision. 

 

Attachments 
There are no attachments for this report.     
 

Confirmation of statutory compliance 
 
In accordance with section 76 of the Local Government Act 2002, this report is approved as: 

a. containing sufficient information about the options and their benefits and costs, bearing in 
mind the significance of the decisions; and, 

b. is based on adequate knowledge about, and adequate consideration of, the views and 
preferences of affected and interested parties bearing in mind the significance of the 
decision. 
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Signatories 

Author(s) Jeff Paulin 
Finance Manager 

  
 

Approved by Doug Law 
Chief Financial Officer 
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Risk Management Update 

File No.: 17/307 
 

    

 

1. Purpose 

The purpose of this report is to provide the Finance, Audit and Risk Subcommittee (FAR) 
with an update regarding Risk Management at HDC and encourage discussion regarding the 
committee expectations going forward. 

 

2. Recommendation 

2.1 That Report 17/307 on Risk Management Update be received.  

2.2 That this matter or decision be recognised as not significant in terms of s76 of the Local 
Government Act 2002. 

 

3. Background/Previous Council Decisions 

3.1 On 12 July 2016 HDC adopted a Risk Management Policy with a review date of 01 July 
2017. 

3.2 A risk management policy had not previously existed; therefore a learning journey ahead 
was recognised as the organisation worked towards achieving a synergized approach to risk 
by December 2017. 

3.3 A Risk Framework was created with a review date aligned to the policy of July 2017.  The 
framework set out the steps that HDC would need to take to build the foundations for risk 
awareness throughout the organisation.  It reflected an initial period of engagement with the 
business to understand the risk context and the support which would be offered to embed 
the policy and processes. 

4. Issues for Consideration 
 

4.1 The policy and framework have been in place for 12 months.  During this period a 
centralised risk register for the organisation has been developed, enabling a central port for 
reporting of risk.  Direction from the FAR Subcommittee is sought regarding expectation of 
risk reporting and frequency going forward.  

4.2 Future decision making processes should identify potential risks resulting from key decisions 
that are being made and these should be outlined in all documents that contain significant 
recommendations.  Feedback from the FAR Subcommittee is sought as to any specific 
requirements for reporting of risk in such reports. 

4.3 Direction from the FAR Subcommittee will then be embedded in the organisational controls 
and reflected in the responsibilities under our policy and framework review. 

4.4 Risk Management is an ongoing process and a focus on continual improvement. Creating a 
risk-aware culture at HDC is a crucial part of implementing and sustaining the risk 
management journey which has begun. 

 

Attachments 
No. Title Page 

A  Risk Management Policy - Version 1.0 -  Final 91 
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Confirmation of statutory compliance 
 
In accordance with section 76 of the Local Government Act 2002, this report is approved as: 

a. containing sufficient information about the options and their benefits and costs, bearing in 
mind the significance of the decisions; and, 

b. is based on adequate knowledge about, and adequate consideration of, the views and 
preferences of affected and interested parties bearing in mind the significance of the 
decision. 

Signatories 

Author(s) Nicki Brady 
Group Manager - Business Services 

  
 

Approved by David Clapperton 
Chief Executive 
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Monitoring Report - Issues Identified during the 30 June 
2015 Audit 

File No.: 17/306 
 

    

 

1. Purpose 

To present to the Finance, Audit & Risk Subcommittee the Monitoring Report covering 
issues identified during the 30 June 2015 Audit. 

 

2. Recommendation 

2.1 That Report 17/306 Monitoring Report - Issues Identified during the 30 June 2015 Audit be 
received.  

2.2 That this matter or decision be recognised as not significant in terms of s76 of the Local 
Government Act 2002. 

 

 

Attachments 
No. Title Page 

A  Monitoring Report - Issues Identified During Year End 30 June 2016 Audit 96 

      

 

Confirmation of statutory compliance 
 
In accordance with section 76 of the Local Government Act 2002, this report is approved as: 

a. containing sufficient information about the options and their benefits and costs, bearing in 
mind the significance of the decisions; and, 

b. is based on adequate knowledge about, and adequate consideration of, the views and 
preferences of affected and interested parties bearing in mind the significance of the 
decision. 

Signatories 

Author(s) Nicki Brady 
Group Manager - Business Services 

  
 

Approved by Doug Law 
Chief Financial Officer 
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FINANCE, AUDIT & RISK SUBCOMMITTEE 

Monitoring Report – Issues identified during the 30 June 2016 Audit 
 

 Complete 

 On track or Ongoing [green light]:  

 Off track but mitigation in place [orange light]   

 Off track [red light]:  
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Officer Comment 

2.1.2 Performance measure rules  

Continue to review the effectiveness of the collection 

and reporting of data. 

    A programme of improvements was developed in April 2016 

based on the recommendations of Audit New Zealand.  A 

number of those improvements have been implemented inclusive 

of the development of reporting guidelines and improvements to 

data capture and extraction within current systems.   Council has 

also built in improved work order tracking within the asset 

management system which will deliver the improvements 

required in the management of job sheets and quality review 

over data entry.  Council will continue to build on the 

improvements made to date and look forward to Audit NZ’s 

review of our progress when they return to HDC. 

N Brady – 20 April 2017 

3.1 Procurement review 

Implement the improvements identified from the 

procurement reviews in 2.1 and include any policy 

improvements in the 2017 procurement policy update. 

    Council adopted its Procurement Strategy in April 2014.   

In 2015 the Business Services Manager was appointed to review 

the strategy and its implementation.  As result of that review a 

number of improvements were identified in a project plan which 

has been worked through.  HDC engaged an external auditor to 
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review the improvements made, the procurement strategy and 

policy itself as well as appropriateness of our processes.   

Overall the audit found that HDC’s procurement processes were 

consistent with accepted good procurement practice and MBIE’s 

Government Rules of Sourcing. A copy of this audit was provided 

to Audit NZ as well as HDC management and elected members. 

The audit acknowledged the sound policy, guidance toolkits and 

training which had been provided to staff as part of the review. 

Audit NZ have noted further enhancements which HDC could 

made and these will be taken on board.  HDC commended the 

review in April 2017 as per the agreed timelines and look forward 

to the review of Audit NZ on our progress when they return to 

HDC. 

N Brady  - 20 April 2017 

3.2 Rates strike 

Review the approved rates strike resolution, to be 

included in the publicly available minutes, to ensure 

the completeness and accuracy of the information. 

    The official minutes have been updated and a peer review of 

future minutes will be undertaken to avoid this happening again.  

J Paulin - 19 April 2017 

 

3.4 Monitoring of swimming pool revenue 

Develop a robust system for reviewing revenue for the 

admissions to the individual pools so revenue streams 

can be more accurately monitored and any potential 

issues detected early. 

    We have kept a clear record of member and casual swim use of 
each facility, with a cumulative YTD count and monthly count 
delivered at each monthly report. We can run daily, weekly, 
monthly and date specific reports on attendance if required. We 
have also captured each aqua programme class size for each 
class. Retail income can now be tracked through Centaman too.  
J Richmond – 20 April 2017 

 

3.5 Provision against rates debtors 

Review provisioning for rates debtors and fully impair 

    This will be reviewed as part of the Annual report in June 2017. 

J Paulin - 19 April 2017 
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historically uncollectible rates debtors. 

3.6 Work-in-progress (WIP) Balance to be transferred 

Monitor WIP balances on a regular basis to ensure 

that WIP is capitalised at the time the asset is first in 

use. 

    This is only completed at year end. However an adjustment for 

depreciation on assets commissioned during the year can be 

done to catch any missed depreciation.  

A Chamberlain - 19 April 2017 

4.2 Annual Report Summary 

Review the summary annual report format to ensure 

that it is succinct and easily read by the ratepayers. 

    Need to reduce the number of SSPs reported. Looking at a 

graphical representation of key measures.  Will be done for next 

summary report. 

A Chamberlain – 21 April 2017 

Status of previous recommendations 

 

 

Segregation of duties in expenditure process 

Review and enhance the purchase order controls in 

the expenditure system to require purchases orders to 

be approved on a one up basis.  

Develop a user friendly report that highlights self-
approved purchase orders/invoices to allow for a 
specific review of these transactions prior to payment. 

    Prior response to this issue was that one up approval would not 
be implemented at HDC, however an interim measure was 
implemented to report on all purchase order activity and the 
segregation of raising, approving and receipting. 

As part of the Procurement Policy review which commenced in 
April 2017 the Business Services Manager is looking into the 
ability of Council’s existing system to deliver on this functionality 
as well as impact of implementation. This will be explored as a 
business case in the 201/7/2018 work programme. 
N Brady  - 20 April 2017 

 Enforcement of the delegated financial authority 

Remind staff of the need to comply with delegated 

financial authority and remind processing staff to be 

more diligent in making sure the delegated financial 

authority is appropriately followed. 

Encourage staff to use of the Online Requisition 
system to reduce the risk of payments being approved 
outside staff delegation. 

    This is an ongoing process with educating staff and further 
enhancements to the automated requisitioning system.  
J Paulin – 19 April 2017 
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 Creditor master file review 

Complete an independent review over the creditor 

master file changes made year to date as soon as 

possible to provide assurance to management that 

changes made were bona fide. 

Reinstate the monthly review of the creditor master 
file, evidenced by way of a signature and date prior to 
each creditor payment run. 

    Creditor master file changes will continue to be reviewed and 
authorised. We will see if any improvements can be made to this 
process.  
J Paulin – 19 April 2017 

 Parking meter tickets 

Track the sequential numbers on the parking meter 
tickets in the reconciliation to ensure that the Council 
receives all coins from the parking meters 

    
Complete. Ongoing process now in place where the parking 
meter receipt numbers are tracked on a spreadsheet along with 
the amount of money received from the meters.  
M Leyland  - 18 April 2017 

 Reporting of unplanned and deferred maintenance 

Report planned unplanned and deferred maintenance 
on a regular basis to Council to allow monitoring and 
action as required. 

    Planned and Unplanned maintenance is recorded in the leger 
and reported to activity managers and Council/FAR. 
A Chamberlain – 21 April 2017 

 Keeping the interest register up to date 

Remind elected members and other key management 
personnel to update the interest register on a regular 
basis. 

    In the work programme for 2016/17. 
J Paulin  - 19 April 2017 

 Risk management 

Council formally endorse the risk policy and review its 
current risk management framework/processes for 
appropriateness. 

    A framework is in place which includes an implementation plan 
that spans to December 2017 for a full organisation wide 
approach to the management of risk. Progress under this 
framework is reported on to Management and Elected Member 
regularly. 
N Brady – 20 April 2017 

 Project management improvements 

Formalise the methodology for managing projects and 
ensure there is a planned approach to post 

    Agree that this is an area where Council could look to improve 
through implementation of an organisation wide approach to 
project management principals and methodology. This will be 
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implementation review in place. factored into the work programme for the 2017/2018 year. 
N Brady – 20 April 2017 

 Procurement Strategy and Policy 

Align the current Procurement Strategy and Policy with 
best practice, with a view to having an integrated 
policy that can be used by the entire organisation. 

    As per commentary on 3.1. 
N Brady - 20 April 2017 

 Sensitive expenditure policy 

Review the sensitive expenditure policy, in conjunction 
with the employee handbook, to ensure consistency 
between the two documents. 

    Completed  
J Paulin – 19 April 2017 

 Mobile/PDA policy 

We recommend that the Mobile/PDA policy be 
reviewed in line with OAG guidelines. 

    Complete. Mobile device policy updated and adopted by the 
organisation on the 11

th
 April 2017. This will be reviewed by Audit 

NZ when the next IT audit is conducted. 
N Brady – 20 April 2017 

 Conflicts of interest policy 

Review and update the Conflicts of Interest policy to 

reflect best practice in the sector. We recommend: 

 Policy to be reviewed and endorsed by EMT; 

and 

The policy includes a clearer mechanism on how 
breaches are handled or on what the consequences 
are for non-compliance. 

    This was completed in August 2016. 
A Chamberlain – 21 April 2017 

 Legislative compliance 

Council to look at mechanisms to actively monitor 
compliance with legislative requirements. 

    This is now sitting with the new position of Legal Counsel and will 
be managed in-house going forward. 
S Wood – 21 April 2017 

 Collectability of rates debtors 

Implement a robust process to identify and monitor 
rates which are no longer legally collectable under the 

    A report is being written to support this recommendation and 
extraction of the required information. This will be completed for 
the 2017 Annual report. 
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Local Government (Rating) Act 2002, and write them 
off. 

J Paulin  - 19 April 2017 

 Contract management  

Council to endorse an integrated policy for 
organisation-wide use. 

    Agree that this is an area where Council could look to improve 
through implementation of an organisation wide policy and 
procedures. This will be factored into HDC’s work programme for 
the 2017/2018 year.  In the short term, a contract register has 
been created and populated or all existing contracts and this is 
reported on monthly. 

N Brady – 20 April 2017 

 PPE additions -  missing contract documentations 

Retain all contract information and ensure it is 
appropriately filed and archived to enable monitoring 
of key KPIs and contract conditions. All contracts 
should be appropriately approved and payments 
approved in line with delegated authority. 

    The missing documentation from Design Group has been 

followed up.  This highlights the need for improvements and will 

be incorporated with the point above covered in the Contract 

Management section into HDC’s work programme for 2017/2018. 

N Brady – 20 April 2017 

 Maintenance of fixed assets WIP 

schedule/depreciation 

Monitor WIP balances on a regular basis to ensure 

that any WIP that should be capitalised is done so. 

 

All significant capital additions are depreciated when 

the asset becomes available for use. 

 

As depreciation is only calculated at year end, council 

should review larger additions to check if depreciation 

should be recognised earlier. 

    
This is still only done at year end. However an adjustment for 
depreciation on assets commissioned during the year can be 
done to catch any missed depreciation. 

A Chamberlain – 21 April 2017 

 Maintenance of fixed asset register (FAR) 

Perform a full review of the FAR to ensure valid data is 

contained in the module. Review accounting policies to 

    Now have resourcing to do a full check of infrastructure assets. 
This won’t be completed before next annual plan. Will review 
depreciation rates to accounting policies before year end. 
Reconciliation still not done as not all assets are loaded into 
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ensure depreciation rates appropriate and detailed 

enough for assets which are commonly added to the 

schedule. 

 

Implement regular reconciliations between the Asset 

Management Systems maintained by the asset 

managers and the Fixed Assets Register maintained 

by the finance team. The reconciliations should be 

reviewed by an independent person evidenced with a 

dated signature. 

AMS. 
A Chamberlain – 19 April 2017 

 Policy on deposits and bonds 

Adopt a policy on deposits and bonds and review 

deposits and bonds held to determine whether those 

no longer required should be refunded or recognised 

as revenue. 

    Historical outstanding bonds will continue to be reviewed. Any 

assistance from Audit NZ on existing good practice in place in 

Local Govt would be appreciated, from which we will develop our 

policy from. 

J Paulin – 19 April 2017 

 High annual leave balances 

Employees with excessive leave balances be 

encouraged to reduce their leave balances. 

    An annual leave balance report is generated monthly and sent to 

managers to monitor and ensure adequate leave is taken. 

Managers have met with staff and completed leave plans for 

those with high leave balances.  

A Cotter-Hope – 4 May 2017 

 Valuation of property, plant and equipment 

 Ensure quality assurance review is carried out 

to future in-house revaluations. 

 Ensure completeness and accuracy of the data 

contained within the asset management 

records. 

Query assumptions used by external valuers. 

    On track 

A Chamberlain – 21 April 2017 

 

 

 Organisational Business Continuity and IT 

Disaster Recovery 

    This will be completed in 17/18 as part of our planned testing of 

our implementation of the business continuity pan. An update on 
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Finalise and test the Organisational Business 

Continuity and IT Disaster Recovery. 

Perform formal test restores to ensure data can be 

recovered from tape. 

this project was provided as part of the IT audit conducted and 

we look forward to commentary from Audit NZ on our progress 

when they return to HDC. 

N Brady – 20 April 2017 

 Patching and Virus Management improvements 

Review patch and virus management procedures to 

ensure that the systems are managing all of council’s 

current devices. 

Establish an after-hours outage window so that IT staff 

are able to take servers down to perform maintenance 

and configuration. 

Establish reporting on the status of patching and virus 

management to ensure councils systems are 

protected. 

    
 
All patching of servers is carried out on a regular scheduled 
basis. A regular after hour’s outage window has been set and 
these updates/maintenance tasks are reported every quarter in 
the Spark Managed Service report. 
K Tegg – 28 April 2017 

 
Establish regular testing of backups 

Establish a cycle of testing the restoration of data from 

backups as part of Council’s business continuity 

planning 

    This will be completed in 17/18 as part of our planned testing of 

our implementation of the business continuity plan. All HDC Data 

has been replicated to the Revera data centre. A full schedule of 

testing will be confirmed once we have migrated to the Cloud in 

Quarter 2 (2017/18). A progress update was provided as part of 

the IT audit conducted recently and we look forward to 

commentary from Audit NZ on our progress when they return to 

HDC. 

K Tegg – 28 April 2017 
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Explanation of priority rating system 
 
Audit’s recommendations for improvement and their priority are based on Audit’s assessment of how far short Horowhenua District Council is from a standard that is 
appropriate for the size, nature, and complexity of the business. 
 
Audit has developed the following priority ratings for recommended improvements. 
 
 

Urgent 

Major improvements required 

Needs to be addressed urgently 

These recommendations relate to a significant deficiency that exposes the District Council to significant risk.  Risks could include a 
material error in the financial statements and the non-financial information; a breach of significant legislation; or the risk of 
reputational harm 

Necessary 

Improvements are necessary 

Address at the earliest reasonable opportunity, generally within 6 months 

These recommendations relate to deficiencies that need to be addressed to meet expected standards of good practice.  These 
include any control weakness that could undermine the system of internal control or create operational inefficiency 

Beneficial 

Some improvement required 

Address, generally within 6 to 12 months 

These recommendations relate to deficiencies that result in the District Council falling short of best practice.  These include 
weaknesses that do not result in internal controls being undermined or create a risk to operational effectiveness.  However, in 
Audit’s view, it is beneficial for management to address these. 
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Exclusion of the Public : Local Government Official 
Information and Meetings Act 1987 
 

The following motion is submitted for consideration: 

That the public be excluded from the following part(s) of the proceedings of this meeting. 

The general subject of each matter to be considered while the public is excluded, the reason for 
passing this resolution in relation to each matter, and the specific grounds under section 48(1) of 
the Local Government Official Information and Meetings Act 1987 for the passing of this resolution 
follows. 

This resolution is made in reliance on section 48(1)(a) of the Local Government Official 
Information and Meetings Act 1987 and the particular interest or interests protected by section 6 or 
section 7 of that Act which would be prejudiced by the holding of the whole or relevant part of the 
proceedings of the meeting in public, as follows: 

 
C1 Peer Review of the Internal Auditor's Review of Sensitive Expenditure 

Reason for passing this 
resolution in relation to each 
matter 

Particular interest(s) protected 
(where applicable) 

Ground(s) under section 48(1) 
for the passing of this resolution 

The public conduct of the part 
of the meeting would be likely to 
result in the disclosure of 
information for which good 
reason for withholding exists 
under section 7. 

s7(2)(a) - The withholding of the 
information is necessary to 
protect the privacy of natural 
persons, including that of a 
deceased person. 

s48(1)(a) 

The public conduct of the part 
of the meeting would be likely to 
result in the disclosure of 
information for which good 
reason for withholding exists 
under section 7. 

  
    


